


Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of the Judges Counseling
Fort Garry Hotel, Winnipeg, Manitoba
Friday, September 17, 2014

Attendees:


· Justice D. Fry (President)
· Justice Michael Thomson (Secretary/Treasurer)
· Justice Les Dellapinna
· Justice D. Shelley
· Justice J. Parfett
· Judge D. Higa
· Judge G. Brophy
· Judge R. Green
· Judge B. Heinrichs
· Judge W. Gorman
· Judge R. MacKay
· Justice of the Peace A. Clark

Guests

· Ms. Erin Dixon – Senior Account Manager, Shepell.fgi
· Ms. Nicole Sayed– Office of the Commissioner for Federal Judicial Affairs Canada
· Ms. Anne LeBel – Office of the Commissioner of Federal Judicial Affairs Canada


1. Welcome and Introduction

Justice Fry welcomed Board Members and Guests to the meeting held at the Fort Garry Hotel in Winnipeg, Manitoba.

2. Approval of Minutes 

Justice Fry moved to adopt the minutes of the September 14, 2013 Annual General Meeting of the JCP, held in St. John’s, Newfoundland. The motion was seconded by Judge MacKay and Justice Legault. The minutes were adopted.







3. Report from Shepell.fgi

Ms. Dixon reviewed the JCP Fourth Quarter Report, a copy of which was provided to all members. The highlights of his report were as follows:

· The utilization rate has increased in 2013-14.  Our current overall utilization rate is at 10.99% based on a member population of 2729 users. The JCP contract is based on utilization of 4.5%.  Out of a total of 302 cases, 225 cases or 75% of cases were for Professional Counselling and 75 cases or 25% were identified as WorkLife Services.  
· Emerging issues included Physical Health (20.2%), Mental Health (18.9%), Personal Relationships (17.2%) and Personal Stress (11.9%).
· 60.7% of the users identified themselves as judges; 14.0% were identified as Spouse/Partner, 20.1% identified as Dependant and 1.0% identified as a retiree/pensioner.
· This year to date, 15.8% of users identify themselves as previous clients of the service, compared to 20.7% of users identified themselves as previous clients last year.

During the 2013-14 program year, the Judges Trial Support service was accessed by one judge. The Directors affirmed that it would be helpful to remind judges who may be handling a difficult matter of the Trial Support Service.

During the 2013-14 program year, the Workplace Referral Program was used twice.  A reminder that this is a referral-based, intensive and specialized intervention designed to help resolve workplace performance issues.  

4. Report to the Board of Directors (Justice D. Fry)

The Committee had been trying to finalize version 8 of the Judges Counselling Program bylaws for some time.  We are pleased to report that they have been finalized.  A copy of Bylaw 8 will be posted to our website in the member’s only section, a copy of the certificate of continuance for the Not-for-Profit Corporations Act may be found under tab 7 of your briefing books and will also be posted on our website under the members only section.     

5. JCP Financial Report

We have had a bit of an issue with our funds this fiscal year, as some of you will know.  Somewhere between 2007 and 2010, the Committee was sitting on a small pot of money in the JCP bank account.  At the time, the Committee decided against having a large sum of money in our accounts, partly due to perception, and the decision was made to reduce the charge per judge from 50$ to 35$ to bring down the contingency.    

In April of 2014, we discovered that our usage had gone way up above 11%, in part due to the popularity of the Fitness Coach Connects program.     We decided to move back to the 50$ per head rate and discovered that despite this increase, we would not be able to cover our basic costs.  We decided to proceed with an interim invoice of 25$ per judge to cover this shortfall in November 2014.   Luckily, Commissioner William Brooks supported this request and so far all the provinces have also supported the request and sent in these extra funds.  Sheppell and Ms. Dixon have been kind enough to work on a payment plan for us, we are now balanced and in good shape thanks to that extra 25$ per judge we requested.  

Justice Fry met with Commissioner Brooks in Newfoundland in August 2014 to discuss how to deal with this funding issue.  Both offices researched the issue thoroughly; the Commissioner is supportive of the Committee’s work.  He does have some concerns about the JCP being an open ended program and how best to manage costs on a year to year basis.   He agreed to increase the funding to the JCP to 60$ per judge; we now have to discuss this hike with the provinces.  The Board did undertake to review our program offerings and ensure that we are as close to the core of our responsibilities as possible.  If our utilization rate continues to rise, this issue will have to be revisited. 

The Commissioner also proposed an MOU between the Board and the Commissioner’s office (FJA).  The JCP’s accountability and transparency are important, we have continued under the new corporations act.  An MOU will help identify and solidify a positive relationship between ourselves and the Commissioner’s office and FJA.  Some of the issues that arise (for example discontinuing the services of Mr. Berman) we cannot deal with or wish to have those discussions for a variety of reasons in our role as a judge, that’s why the administrative buffer provided by FJA is so helpful.

The proposed rate per head is 60$, the Commissioner seems able to provide that.  Since it appeared to be no issue for the provinces to provide the extra 25$ per head, we hope that they will not have an issue with an increase.  Justice Fry expressed some concerns about having her name on a JCP bank account in a situation where the Committee runs into a deficit and she would be liable.  The Board supports the decision to increase to 60$ and review again at the next AGM in 2015.

Justice Fry also would like to have discussions with Ms. Dixon about program pricing.  There is a charge of $564.00 per case for every case.  Justice Fry also enquired about being able to cost the fit bit/Coach Connects program in a different way.  She feels we should challenge them, we are a good group and they should want to help us out a bit.  

Judge Gorman believes that the provinces responses to the rate hike could vary between courts and depends on the Chief Judge’s view of the program.  Judge Brophy added that Chief Judge Bonkalo is very supportive and had no issue having to pay that extra 25$ per head.

Justice Thomson underlines the importance of having precise data about Dependents over the age of 25 years.  This leads to another discussion, perhaps next year, of whether there are core essential services that the JCP should provide and approve or whether we need to provide such broad programming (i.e. legal advice and financial advice).

There had been mention of the Fitbit/Coach Connects program at the CSCJA and Association of Women Judges meetings.  People who have Fitbits are telling their colleagues to call in and get one for themselves.  Judge Legault adds that he has stopped advertising the Fitbit program, as has Judge Brophy.  The Committee agrees that health and wellness prevention goes a long way to improve mental health and that it would be a shame to shut down the program.  It is agreed that it is a positive initiative, but unsure of the affordability.   If people wanted to use the program, couldn’t it be user paid?   We could also touch base with the courts and have them pay up or have the program offered at a lower cost than $540.00 per case.  

Justice Phelan remarks that if we are going to continue, we need to have some evidence of the positive outcomes and effects in the workplace as well as to try to make a clear connection between wellness and productivity.  This way we have something concrete to show when we are asking for these extra funds.    

Another option discussed was to limit the Fitbit program to judges only, not to family members and dependents.  Judge Gorman thinks Fitbit/Coach Connects does not belong at all; this is a counseling program not a fitness program.  We provide assistance to those who have additions and real personal issues, not judges that need help working out.  

Justice Fry feels as though if the JCP is talking about our core responsibilities, depression care is in there.  If we have extra cash it is a discussion to have, either we move towards depression care or fitness.  

Judge MacKay highlights something similar that arose in BC.  The Law Society at the time contracted with an outfit similar to Sheppell, but not quite their quality.  There was dissatisfaction about the services they were getting; this enabled the creation of the Lawyer’s Assistance Program.  Perhaps as part of our future, we could take a look at the peer support idea.  Engage us with our colleagues and we may shave down cots.  This is a program that could be used by judges as well, developing our own in house peer support services and relying less on an outside agency.

Justice Fry agrees that peer support is an interesting point and could be a real benefit to being out there and visible, but there comes a point where we don’t have the skill set to properly assist.  We want to help our colleagues, but still need professional services. 

Possible reduction of services:  

The Board agrees to stop offering fitness coach connect while we discuss with Sheppell the different options regarding costing.  If utilization drops back, perhaps we can revisit this program.  Given the uncertainty of the last year and what we have been through, let’s drop it for one year.  Seconded by Judge Legault and A. Clark.  Judge Heinrichs abstained from the vote, he thinks we should try another 6 months and see what the numbers say at that time.  The Fitbit/Coach Connects Pilot project is discontinued and will be revisited at the 2015 AGM.

Dependents:  

Justice Legault brought up the retired judges and dependents; he believes that they should be limited.   Justice Fry will ask Sheppell to screen by age and gather a bit more data on dependents, i.e. enquire about dependent their age at intake.   If we start to see 45-60 year old children, perhaps Sheppell would then have to ask the Board permission to take on that dependent?

Budget:

Motion was made to invoice at 60$ per head by Justice Thomson, seconded by Judge Brophy.  All agreed.

This will be a ‘watch and see’ year.   Finances will be closely monitored moving forward and we will review and discuss again at the 2015 AGM.   M. Thomson approves Nicole Sayed’s budget, seconded by Judge Brophy.

Invoicing the provinces:  We have always just assumed that the provinces would be ok with whatever rate we chose, however this may not be the best way to proceed.  Decision is made to accompany the 2015 invoices with a letter explaining our financial situation.  Justice Thomson will draft the letter, we hope to invoice in October 2015.  

6. JCP Website

A letter will be drafted to terminate the services of Mr. Berman.   We will outline the financial circumstances, advise that we wish to move on and thank him for his services.  

Motion to remove Berman accepted.  
[bookmark: _GoBack]
7. Governance Update

a) Appointments to the Executive Committee

Bylaw 8 indicates the structure of the JCP. The Executive Committee should be made up of no more than 9 members.  Currently:

1. President:  Justice Michael Thomson
2. Past President:  Justice Deborah Fry
3. Secretary/Treasurer: Justice Les Dellapinna
4. Executive VP:  Judge W. Gorman
Members:  
5. Justice Donna Shelley
6. Judge G. Brophy
7. Judge A. Clark
8. Judge L. Legault

Justice Donna Shelley will be added to the Executive Committee to replace Justice Roger Timms.  If anyone else is interested in being on the Executive, please let M. Thomson know.  

Justice Thomson, on behalf of the Board who are present today and those who are absent, we wish to thank Justice Fry for all her work in the last years, as a Committee member and as President.  We realize that it has become quite time consuming and challenging, thank you.


8. Other business 

JCP Promotional Items

a) Update to JCP brochure

The question of diversity has been brought up, it is agreed that prior to the next print up we will find a more diverse image.

9. Future meetings 

Executive Committee	April 10, 2015 – Ottawa, ON     	
Annual Meeting		October 1, 2015 – St. Andrews, NB (Dinner on September 30th)

10.  Adjournment:  The meeting adjourned at 14:00 PM.

















5

